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RESEARCH AND DEVELOPMENT COMMITTEE

Meeting held: 11th June 2013

Present:
Councillor Marks (Chair)

Councillors Bishop, Hakewill, Henson and Soans                                                                       
13.RD.01
APOLOGIES

Apologies for absence were received from Councillors Don, Moreton and Talbot.
It was noted that Councillor Henson was acting as a substitute for Councillor Moreton.

13.RD.02
MINUTES

RESOLVED
that the minutes of the meeting of the Committee held on 26th March 2013 be approved and signed as a correct record
13.RD.03
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

None.
13.RD.04
AFFORDABLE HOUSING (A1)
Members of the Committee received a presentation given by the Head of Housing. The presentation outlined the need for affordable housing in the Borough and the type of housing most in demand.  The presentation also gave information on the supply of affordable housing and members noted that, compared with other local authorities, Kettering had achieved the third highest number of completions of affordable housing in the East Midlands Region last year.
Members noted that there had been 165 affordable housing completions last year and a further 202 expected completions by the end of this year.  The presentation also covered development options for working with Housing Associations in the future, rent levels and the outlook for affordable housing in the Borough, including the potential for providing new council houses.

Discussion ensued on the following issues:-

Impact of Welfare Reform

Members expressed concern that tenants who moved to a smaller property (either in the private sector or through a housing association) to avoid the so-called 'bedroom tax' may have to pay a higher rent for a smaller property, thus incurring an increase in housing benefit payable by the government.
It was noted that tenants had a statutory right to take in a lodger to occupy a spare bedroom. Kettering and Corby Councils were currently undertaking a joint piece of work to provide good advice to tenants on this subject in advance of welfare reform.  Corby was taking the lead on guidance regarding lodgers and Kettering was taking the lead on guidance in respect of welfare reform.

Rent levels

It was noted that rent convergence between local authorities and housing associations was expected to be achieved in 2016. Discussion was held on current rent levels, including typical rents in the private sector and the introduction of Affordable Rents.

The Tenants' Forum had advised the Council that tenants generally tolerated rent rises provided there was investment in improving the housing stock.

Void Times

It was noted that both the number of void properties and the time to process voids had increased from last year's levels.  A sharp increase was detected in the Spring of 2012 and this was sustained until December, when the Council had 70 void properties taking an average of 56 days to process. This had now fallen to 50, and the average processing time was now 36 days.
The increase in the number of voids was felt to be due to elderly tenants either dying or moving into a care home. It was not possible, however, to predict when an individual property may become vacant, but work was being undertaken to try and identify changing trends and predict what resources may be required in the future.
Right to Buy

It was noted that the government had introduced a Right to Buy One-for-One Scheme, whereby if the Council sold more properties than had been indicated in its Business Plan it could retain all the receipts and use them to replace council homes that had been sold.

A total of approximately 25k new council homes were being constructed nationally. However, it was felt that the Council needed to be clear about its plans for increasing its supply council homes and how any Empty Homes Grant it received would be used.

It was felt that if there was an increase in house prices, discounts would be more attractive to tenants and thus Right to Buy sales would increase.

Future Supply of Affordable Homes

It was noted that the Council had submitted a bid to the Homes and Communities Agency for an Empty Homes Grant. If successful, it was planned that the money would be used to purchase and improve empty homes in the Borough as a priority, rather than build new Council houses.

It was hoped that in future options may exist to build on infill sites on existing housing estates, and there may be some scope for demolition and rebuilding in the case of older property stock. Members expressed the view that more council housing was needed in rural areas.
Discussion was held on the viability of converting larger council houses to help increase the stock of one and two-bedroom homes.  However, it was noted that the potential for such conversions could be limited due to the high cost of the work involved.

It was suggested that ex-Council homes that came onto the open market could be purchased and brought back into use by the Council.  However, it was noted that although the Council did not currently have the capital to purchase such properties routinely, if it was successful in securing an Empty Homes Grant from the government the preference for purchase of property would be ex-Council property as the costs of bringing up to standard would be less.

The Head of Housing was thanked for his informative presentation.

13.RD.05
HEALTH AND WELLBEING BOARD (A2)


A report was submitted which gave an outline of the structure, aims and objectives of the Health and Wellbeing Board in Northamptonshire.

The role of the Board was to join up commissioning across the NHS, social care, public health and other services directly related to health and wellbeing.  It was noted that the mission of the Board was to deliver meaningful, healthier, longer lives for the people of Northamptonshire and the vision was that, by 2015, Northamptonshire would be recognised as a national centre of excellence in the quality of its health and social care and commitment to wellbeing for the benefit of all.
The membership of the Northamptonshire Health and Wellbeing Board was outlined and it was noted that the Board was chaired by Councillor Robin Brown of Northamptonshire County Council.  From April this year, resources had been moved from Health into NCC.  It was also noted that Professor Stephen Horsley had retired and the Director of Public Health was now Dr Akeem Ali.  The Strategy was due to be signed off on 13th June.
Locally, seven locality boards had been established and Dr Raf Poggi  was the Chair of the Kettering Health and Wellbeing Forum.  Kettering had set up the following key priorities, which were:-

· Healthy Lifestyles

· Healthy Homes

· Healthy Business

· The Elderly and Vulnerable


Discussion was held on the importance of performance indicators to assess performance of services in the area.  As a Borough, all good work should be evidenced, measured and recorded to demonstrate connectivity with the Strategy.  An example was given of where businesses were asked to deliver services, As the County Board was involved in commissioning, there would be a need to ensure that this was at a local level because there would be differing needs across the county.

An overview of the Kettering Health Profile was given and it was particularly noted that levels of adult smoking were significantly worse than average.


A summary of services delivered by the Council's Community Services, Housing and Environmental Health Service Units was given and discussed, with particular focus on smoking cessation, the Manalive programme and outdoor gyms in the Borough.


The pilot Stepping Stones project was also discussed and it was hoped that this would help address bed-blocking in hospitals.


It was noted that the next meeting of the Kettering Health and Wellbeing Forum would take place on 20th June.
13.RD.06
ENVIRONMENTAL WARDEN SERVICES (A3)

A report was submitted which provided an update on the work of the Kettering Borough Council Environmental Warden Service.
It was noted that during 2012/13 the Environmental Warden team had responded to over 2,000 requests from members of the public, including 278 stray dogs calls and 203 dog fouling complaints.  Nine fixed penalty fines had been issued for dog fouling and 86 for littering. Although the Council did not have responsibility for dog-on-dog attacks, support was given to dog owners and the Council would liaise with the Police if required.

Discussion was held on the success of residents' parking schemes and it was noted that although only the hours of 8.00 am to 8.00 pm were covered, if a specific problem was reported the Environmental Wardens would undertake special patrols. Non-payers of fines were always taken to court.

It was noted that multi-functional wardens were more cost-effective than those employed in the countywide parking scheme, and Kettering would continue to run their own parking services for this reason.

RESOLVED
that the activities of the Environmental Warden Service be noted.

13.RD.07
IMPLEMENTATION OF INDIVIDUAL ELECTORAL REGISTRATION - UPDATE (A4)

A report was submitted which provided members with an update in respect of progress relating to the introduction of individual electoral registration.

Key dates and activities were noted as follows:-
July 2013
Dry run of data-matching.

August-November
Full test of matching and verification service

2013
and development of plans for staffing and resources for transition in 2014/15.

October 2013
Last old-style canvass.

17th February
Publication of final Register of Electors

2013
based on household registration.

May/June 2014
European Elections

July-November
Begin the transition to the new system.

2014

December 2014
Publication of the new register based on individual registration.

During discussion, the following points were made:-

· It would be a legal requirement for individuals to register, with sanctions available if people failed to register

· The Electoral Commission would take the lead on public awareness, but local authorities would implement public awareness initiatives, which would be developed over the next 12 months
· The types of alternative methods of identification for all electors, including foreign nationals, who were unable to supply the required personal identifiers would be clearer once the Bill had been through parliament

· The household canvass would continue under IER, with letters being sent out to individuals who were not on the Register once the household enquiry form for their address had been received
· It was likely that Students would continue to be allowed to register at both their home and term-time address

· IT software would help to identify duplications

· The system should be robust enough to cope with transient populations in the Borough, as pilot schemes had been held throughout the country which had helped to identify good practice in this respect

· Any by-election held at any stage during the transition to IER would be based on the Register of Electors in force at that particular time

It was agreed that a presentation be made to the next full Council meeting.

RESOLVED
that:-

(i)
the report be noted; and


(ii)
an updated report, supplemented by a presentation, be submitted to full Council on 25th September 2013.
13.RD.08
WORK PROGRAMME


The work programme was noted and updated.  Items suggested for the next meeting of the Committee were:-

· New Recycling Scheme (changes and rationale)
· Police and Crime Commissioner
· Outcomes and Opportunities arising from the 'Bringing the Bee Back to the Borough' project


It was noted that the next meeting of the Committee was scheduled to take place on 4th September 2013.
(The meeting started at 7.00 pm and ended at 9.02  pm)

Signed ……………………………………………….

Chair

AI
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